

# the belgravian

Connecting neighbours. | April 2023

#### **Belgravia Community League**

11540 73 Avenue NW Edmonton, AB T6G 0G1

Mailing Address P.O. Box 52202 Edmonton, AB T6G 2T5

**Contact Us** 

Email: info@belgraviaedmonton.ca

Phone: 780-437-1866 (phone not monitored)

Visit us Online

Website: <a href="mailto:belgraviaedmonton.ca">belgraviaedmonton.ca</a>
Facebook: <a href="mailto:belgraviaedmonton">belgraviaedmonton.ca</a>
Twitter: <a href="mailto:@belgraviaedmonton.ca">@belgraviaedmonton.ca</a>
Facebook: <a href="mailto:belgraviaedmonton.ca">belgraviaedmonton.ca</a>
Twitter: <a href="mailto:@belgraviaedmonton.ca">@belgraviaedmonton.ca</a>
Twitter: <a href="mailto:@belgraviaedmonton.ca">@belgra

Next submission deadline: May 18, 2023

### In this Issue

Page 2	About our Newsletter
Page 3	Board & Committee Contacts
Page 4	Get Involved
Page 5	BCL News
Page 9	<u>Programs</u>
Page 10	<u>Events</u>
Page 12	Meet Your Neighbour
Page 13	Mufty's Musings
Page 14	Green & Gold Garden
Page 15	Brain Games

#### About our Newsletter

Published by Belgravia Community League,

the belgravian newsletter connects you with community news, programs, events and other developments in and around the Belgravia area.

#### Frequency

We publish 6 issues per year.

#### **Monthly Distribution**

We deliver ~1,100 copies to homes in Belgravia.

#### Read the newsletter online

belgraviaedmonton.ca/newsletter

#### Send us your stories

Article submissions are subject to editorial

discretion and available space. To submit an article, contact newsletter@belgraviaedmonton.ca

#### **ADVERTISE WITH US**

Ads can be submitted to: newsletter@belgraviaedmonton.ca

#### File Types & Resolution

We accept ads in PDF, JPG, PNG and TIF formats – 200 dpi at 100% (full-size).

#### **Ad Payment Methods**

Cheque: payable to Belgravia Community League

E-transfer: treasurer@belgraviaedmonton.ca - include message: 'Newsletter Ad'.

Rates per Issue: Get a 10% discount for multiple ads paid in advance.

Card size 8.5 cm x 6 cm	1/4 page 8.5 cm x 12 cm	1/2 page 18 cm x 12 cm
All businesses BCL Member: \$25	Belgravia, McKernan, Windsor Park businesses only	Belgravia, McKernan, Windsor Park businesses only
Non-Member: \$50	BCL Member: \$50	BCL Member: \$75
	Non-Member: \$75	Non-Member: \$100



# Board & Committee Contacts

BCL Board Members			
President	Michael Cohen	president@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Vice President	Eleanor Olszewski	vicepresident@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Past President	Cory Dawson	pastpresident@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Secretary	Scott MacLean	secretary@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Treasurer	Shirley Perry	treasurer@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Membership Director	Jane Taylor	membership@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Planning & Place Director	Don Grimble <u>planning@belgraviaedmonton.ca</u>		
Communications Director	Lou Morin <u>communications@belgraviaedmonton.ca</u>		
Programs Director	Debbie Smith <u>programs@belgraviaedmonton.ca</u>		
Facilities Director	Ken Goble <u>facilities@belgraviaedmonton.ca</u>		
Director-at-Large	Irene Andersson	abundantbelgravia@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Director-at-Large	Christina Lau Hoang	director2@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Director-at-Large	Barry Edgar	director3@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Communications Team			
Newsletter Editor	Lou Morin	newsletter@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Newsletter Distribution	Susanne Rowe	communications@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Website Administrator	Tim Janzen	webmaster@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Program Team			
Made in Belgravia Initiative	Jeanette Boman	mib@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Abundant Community Committee	Barry Edgar <u>director3@belgraviaedmonton.ca</u>		
Pumpkin Party, Casino	Reg & Jane Norby norby@shaw.ca		
Belgravia Playschool Chair	Lee Klippenstein	playschool@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Belgravia Playschool Teacher	Monika Fouad	playschool@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Facilities Team			
Hall rental coordinator	Jeanette Boman	hallrental@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Rink manager	Simon Gosgnach	rinkmanager@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Arts park team leader	Kathy Goble	facilities@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Sustainability Coordinator	Imogen Sellman	sustainability@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Community Connections Team			
Neighbourhood Resource Coord.	Kate Russell	kate.russell@edmonton.ca	
Elementary Liaison	Cory Dawson	info@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Traffic Committee Chair	Christine Taylor	traffic@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Belmac Soccer Coordinator	Alykhan Sumar	belmac@belgraviaedmonton.ca	
Belgravia Watch	Richard Law	belgraviawatch@gmail.com	

#### Get Involved

Established in 1954, Belgravia Community League (BCL) owns and operates the Hall and rink, built the playgrounds by the school, and developed and maintains the Arts Park – all on land leased from the City. BCL offers many programs and activities and is crucial for representing our neighbourhood interests to City Council on transportation, development and other issues. Support your community by buying a membership and volunteering. We have fine facilities, solid finances and fun programs. You'll be delighted by the great people you'll meet while helping out your community.

#### **BECOME A MEMBER**

Belgravia Community League Membership benefits include:

- BCL Hall rental privileges, including Hall Wifi access
- BCL member advertising rate in the belgravian newsletter
- Member rate for programs at the Hall
- Complimentary access to BCL events like Fall BBQ, Pumpkin Party, Family Day
- Optional signup for BCL Member email updates with important messages between publications of the belgravian newsletter
- Participation in kids' City soccer and hockey (S.W.A.T.) programs
- Discounts for passes and monthly memberships at City of Edmonton recreation facilities through the Community League Wellness Pass
- A number of offers at Orbis Sports
- University of Alberta technology training: training@ualberta.ca
- Posters, wall murals and other printing jobs at Campus Design & Print Solutions: print@ualberta.ca

#### About the BCL skating rink

- As a member benefit, you can access the BCL rink and all city community league rinks with your 2023 BCL membership skate tag
- The skate change room is open 8 AM-10 PM daily; lights are kept on until 9:45 PM
- A schedule with protected times for family skates vs. hockey action is posted near the rink entrance

The BCL is only as strong as its members.

### Please join!

Buy a membership online at: belgraviaedmonton.ca/bcl-membership/

or email:

membership@belgraviaedmonton.ca

If you're new to Belgravia, memberships are complimentary for the first year.



Don't forget to wear your BCL 2023 membership skate tag!

#### THE BCL IS HIRING A PART-TIME HALL MANAGER

To relieve pressure on some of our key volunteers, the BCL Board of Directors has decided to hire a part-time Hall Manager. This was a difficult decision for the Board, because for many years our league has been able to rely exclusively on volunteers to operate our hall. However, for the past 3 years we have not been able to recruit new volunteers for the positions of facilities director and hall rental coordinator. In fact, our hall rental coordinator has been in this demanding position since our renovated hall opened in 2016. The part-time Hall Manager will assume some of the responsibilities of these 2 positions, making the volunteer positions less demanding and hopefully more attractive to future volunteers. The BCL has sufficient revenue to support the position on an ongoing basis.

**Job description**: the Hall Manager will work approximately 10 to 15 hours per week. Hourly wage to be determined. Reports to the BCL Director of Facilities.

#### Key responsibilities include:

- Serve as point of contact for individuals and organizations wanting to rent the community league hall.
   Explain rates, policies (e.g. current BCL membership is required to rent hall) and procedures. Write up Hall Rental Contract. Once signed contract and rental fee are received, arrange with director of facilities for keypad code to access hall. Orient renter to hall space and supplies. Check cleanliness and condition of hall after rentals.
- Manage the hall security system, including key fobs and electronic access to renters.
- Arrange hall access for contractors responsible for cleaning, furnace maintenance, repairs, etc.
- Monitor hall interior and grounds for maintenance issues and report issues to director of facilities and/or contractors.

Potential applicants for the position can contact Michael Cohen at president@belgraviaedmonton.ca

#### **VOLUNTEER OPPORTUNITIES WITH BCL**

Please consider joining the BCL's team of volunteers. It's a great way to meet new friends and contribute to our community. We have current or pending openings for the following volunteer positions:

#### **Director of Planning and Place**

Represents the BCL in interactions with the City of Edmonton and developers on issues of development and traffic, and keeps residents informed. Jerreck did a wonderful job with this role the past few years, followed by Don who is now ready to pass it on. It's a good match for someone who is interested in civic affairs and the way Edmonton and Belgravia will develop.

#### **Director of Programs**

Helps instructors and participants organize programs run in our community hall, and helps to organize special events such as our annual fall BBQ. Debbie has helped Belgravians get moving, meeting and mingling for the past term but has now moved out of Belgravia. She is graciously continuing to help with Programs but a new volunteer is much needed! If you are good at listening, and enjoy meeting new people and organizing events this position is right for you.

To learn more, contact Michael Cohen at president@belgraviaedmonton.ca

#### **BCL** News

#### **FACILITIES UPDATE**

**Hall** – our freshly renewed hall is coming up 7 years old and is still in remarkable condition! This is due largely to the people in the community that manage and maintain it and keep it secure. Programs and rentals have bounced back after a period of reduced usage during COVID. If you're interested in taking or teaching a class, contact Debbie Smith.

- To take or teach a class, contact Debbie <a href="mailto:programs@belgraviaedmonton.ca">programs@belgraviaedmonton.ca</a>
- To rent the hall for a special function, contact Jeanette: hallrental@belgraviaedmonton.ca

**Rink** – we've had excellent ice this season due to our impressive ice-plant (Mother Nature), also due to the hard work and attention of the Rink Team. Thanks go to Simon Gosnach and Don Wilson for many, many hours of work, night and day.

**Rink Renewal Project** – things are progressing as our Rink Renewal Team works with the City to come up with the best overall facility for our purposes. Larry Krushelnitzky has taken over as lead of the team and reports that another information session is coming up which will allow more feedback from the community. See the page 7 of this newsletter for a full Rink Renewal Project update.

**ART Park** – it's a slow time of the year for the park but it's still a nice place to get away from things or even do some sky-gazing on a cold, clear night. Watch for the weeding team to get back to work in early May, weather permitting. Kathy Goble is team lead and is hoping that everyone will return for bi-weekly weeding sessions (and is always happy to see new faces).

#### Also -

Thanks to Ruth and Jimmy for keeping the sidewalks around the hall clear since the first snowfall way back in November.

Did you know – there's an AED (Automated External Defibrillator) available at the BCL Hall in case of emergencies. It's kept inside the upper main door in a protective cabinet. There are also AEDs at Belgravia School and at St Paul's United Church.

The AHS website provides excellent tutorials, guides and helpful videos https://secure.heart-safe.ca

There's a map showing where other AEDs are located throughout the city and province: <a href="https://secure.heart-safe.ca/theme/common/page.cfm?i=11440">https://secure.heart-safe.ca/theme/common/page.cfm?i=11440</a>

There's also a Naloxone kit in the AED cabinet at the Hall for emergencies. It can be used should someone be found in difficulty or unresponsive and drug use is suspected. Anyone can pick up a Naloxone kit at participating pharmacies, no questions asked or ID required:

https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/info/Page16025.aspx

All for now.....

Ken Goble

**BCL Facilities Director** 

#### BELGRAVIA RINK RENEWAL PROJECT UPDATE

by Tom Hinch

#### **Project overview**

The purpose of this project is to replace the BCL's outdoor rink (which is reaching the end of its life cycle) with a new rink that will serve as a sustainable year-round activity area for the community of Belgravia.

#### **Process**

The 5-phase redevelopment process was initiated in 2022 and is anticipated to take 2 to 3 more years. It is being coordinated by a project team of 4 community volunteers, which reports to the BCL Board. The Board makes decisions on how to proceed at the conclusion of each phase, subject to City approval. Community engagement is a critical part of this process.



#### The Strategy Phase – 2022

This phase was designed to set the underlying strategy for the project. A report was submitted to the BCL Board based on the results of a community survey, the experience of other communities with similar projects, and additional research. The report recommended that renewal take the form of a traditional boarded rink with a hard surface (e.g. concrete). This option would facilitate activities like skating and hockey in the winter as well as racquet sports and basketball during the spring, summer and fall. A preliminary estimate for the project was \$450,000 with the costs being covered by a combination of grants, BCL funds and a fundraising campaign. The BCL Board approved the strategy subject to financial resources and on-going assessment.

Read: BCL Rink Survey - What we Heard report (p. 8, Dec. 2022 newsletter)

#### Where we are: Concept phase - 2023

- Feb-May: Research on best practices, potential issues, budgeting/finance, and concept details
- March: Impact assessment meeting with neighbours located immediately adjacent to the rink, community hall, and Arts Park
- April–May: Open House for Belgravia residents to view and provide feedback on the refined rink renewal concept(s)
- May–June: Report and recommendation submitted to the BCL Board for decision

#### **On-going Input**

Community members who have questions about the project or who would like to become more directly involved are encouraged to contact us at: rinkrenewal@belgraviaedmonton.ca

#### **Rink Renewal Project Team**

- Chair: Larry Krushelnitzky (<u>rinkrenewal@belgraviaedmonton.ca</u>)
- Members: Tom Hinch, Cory Huculak, Darren Shepherd

# **OPEN HOUSE**

# for Belgravia Playschool!

**What:** We're excited to welcome new friends to Belgravia Playschool next September! Come by our open house to tour the school, meet Ms. Monika and a few of the Playschool parents.

**When:** Wednesday, April 5th, 2023 at 5:30-6:30 PM.

**Where:** Belgravia Community League Building. Entrance is located at the small playground.

**About:** Playschool is three hours on Tuesday, Wednesday & Thursday mornings. We have a bright and sunny classroom with open space for gym activities, access to a full kitchen and also play outdoors! Students enjoy circle time (which includes: stories, songs, fingerplays and discussions), art projects and physical play.



We are a parent coop, and our teacher, Ms. Monika, is amazing! She has a Master in Education and is a certified student counsellor.

For more information, contact our registrar: Wendy: sham.wen@gmail.com, or our teacher: Monika: ps.monika.fouad@gmail.com

Hope to see you!

# Programs

#### **SPRING 2023 PROGRAMS & ACTIVITIES AT THE HALL**

We have some exciting programs for Belgravians to join and meet up with friends just a walk away from home. Contact us soon for information and/or to get your name on the registration list.

Class	Day	Time	Hall	Registration Contact
Pilaga	Mondays: Apr 3–Jun 26	8:30–9:30 am	Upper	programs@belgraviaedmonton.ca
(Pilates/Yoga)	Tuesdays: Apr 4–Jun 20	7–8 pm	Upper	or call: 780-722-6480
Girls Guides	Mondays	6:30–8:30 pm	Lower	crzcampr@telus.net
Soapstone	Mondays: Apr 3–Jun 19	7–9 pm	Upper	programs@belgraviaedmonton.ca
Carving				Max. 16/class
				For more info: patgal@shaw.ca
<b>Boot Camp</b>	Tuesdays	7:30–8:30 am	Lower	susan.andrew@shaw.ca
	Thursdays	8–9 am		
Mat Yoga	Tuesdays: Mar 7–April 25	9:45-10:45 am	Lower	hallrental@belgraviaedmonton.ca
	Thursdays: Mar 9–April 27	9:45-10:45 am		Max. 10/class
Fit for Life	Tuesdays: Mar 7–April 25	11–12 noon	Lower	hallrental@belgraviaedmonton.ca
	Thursdays: Mar 9-April 27	11–12 noon		Max. 12/class
Pilates/Barre	Tuesdays: Mar 21–May 23	7–8 pm	Lower	t.e.fedoruk@icloud.com
	Thursdays: Mar 23–May 25			Drop-ins welcome
Knitters Group	Tuesdays	7:30–9 pm	Upper	mib@belgraviaedmonton.ca
Walking Group	Wednesdays (no fee)	10 am	Upper	programs@belgraviaedmonton.ca
			Door	or call 780-722-6480
Kids Drama	Wed: Jan 25-Apr 26	3:45–5:15 pm	Upper	moxybstudio@gmail.com
Academy				
NIA Dance	Thursdays: Apr 13–Jun 1	7–8 pm	Upper	programs@belgraviaedmonton.ca
				or call 780-722-6480
Belgravia	Tues/Wed/Thurs	8:30-11:30 am	Lower	playschool@belgraviaedmonton.ca
Playschool	Optional lunch program	11:30-12:30 pm		

For more details, see: <a href="https://belgraviaedmonton.ca/services-programs/">https://belgraviaedmonton.ca/services-programs/</a>

# Events: Upcoming Events

#### SPRING 2023 MADE IN BELGRAVIA SESSIONS

#### **Session 1: Why We Travel**

Presenters: Wei Yew, Sheila Laughton When: Friday, April 21, 2023 (7–9:30 pm)

Where: Lower BCL Hall; Wine & Cheese cash bar

#### **Description**

Wei Yew and Sheila Laughton have travelled to over 270 cities in 51 countries, including 151 UNESCO World Heritage Sites. They love inspiring others to travel through their stories and beautiful travel photos.

Spend a pleasant Friday evening with Wei and Sheila as they share tips on making the most of travel experiences and taking the best photos along the way... with just a basic point-and-shoot camera or your smart phone.

To register, contact: mib@belgraviaedmonton.ca

#### Wool Socks

The river valley fits me
like a pair of wool socks,
winter white
or summer green,
my feet and my heart warm
and callous-free.

If only my darning needle was large enough to repair the scarred slopes.

Anna Mioduchowska

# Session 2: Jane Austen (and others) as Young Authors

Presenter: Juliet McMaster

When: Saturday, May 27, 2023 (2–4:30 pm) Where: Upper BCL Hall with tea & cookies

#### Description

Juliet McMaster, retired English professor and a long-time resident of Belgravia, is probably best known as a scholar of Jane Austen, on whom she has published various books. In exploring Jane Austen's early writings, Juliet fell in love with a slender but cheeky tale Austen wrote at twelve years old, called The Beautiful Cassandra.

Being a closet illustrator, Juliet decided to make a picture book for kids of this appealing story turning the characters into small animals dressed in the fashions of the 1780s. It was first published in 1993, in time for the Jane Austen Society of North America conference that Juliet helped convene at the Chateau Lake Louise.

This work led to Juliet's founding of the Juvenilia Press devoted to producing scholarly editions of early works by authors such as the Brontës, Louisa May Alcott, George Eliot, Lewis Carroll, Malcolm Lowry, and Margaret Atwood. The Juvenilia Press has now published about 70 titles, a number of which Juliet has edited and illustrated. All who are interested in learning more about The Juvenilia Press and the processes involved do not want to miss this session. Copies of various works will be available to purchase as well.

To register, contact: mib@belgraviaedmonton.ca

# Events: Recent Happenings

#### 2023 FAMILY DAY

Our February 20 family day event was attended by over 100 relaxed and happy parents, kids and seniors, and facilitated by close to 20 volunteers. Attendees enjoyed outdoor activities including broomball, snow building, treasure hunting and marshmallow roasting, while musical entertainment and a space to visit while enjoying Belgravia-made cookies and hot beverages kept visitors busy inside the Hall. The talented Marty Pawlina gave a special performance of family-friendly folk tunes. Team Skedaddle, made up of 5 industrious young Belgravians, set up a craft sale table that raised funds for the Bissel Centre's Coldest Night of the Year event.

View: <a href="https://belgraviaedmonton.ca/family-day-2023-photo-album/">https://belgraviaedmonton.ca/family-day-2023-photo-album/</a>







## Meet Your Neighbour

#### Wei Yew



Sheila and Wei in front of the Van Gogh Museum in Amsterdam

Belgravia resident Wei Yew emigrated to Canada in 1976 and opened his own design firm in 1980. Wei and Sheila Laughton, retired ESO cellist, have lived in the same Belgravia home for over 40 years. They love this close-knit community of wonderful neighbours.

Among the many projects to Wei's credit are designs for the 1988 Calgary Olympics Arts Festival, the Royal Tyrrell Museum, Stollery Children's Hospital, Citadel Theatre, Edmonton Valley Zoo and corporations such as Syncrude and EPCOR. Wei developed the branding and exhibit design for the Canadian Book Publishers Association that was used at book fairs around the world.

Wei was commissioned by IOC President Samaranch to design and produce a commemorative centennial book, The Olympic Image, which documented a century of design for the Games. He also created logos for the Olympic Truce and the Environmental Olympics. As an authority on Olympic design history, he addressed the 2008 Beijing Organizing Committee for the Olympic Games Design Conference and in 2010 served as a jury member for selecting an emblem for the Vancouver Winter Olympics.

Closer to home, Wei mounted an impressive multimedia production for the IAAF selection committee in Monaco that helped bring the 2001 IAAF World Championships to Edmonton.

What separates Wei's creativity from the work of other designers is his ability to adapt designs to many kinds of media as well as to 3-D formats. While Wei's work is known at the national and international levels, Belgravia residents can see one of his designs in our own neighbourhood. When the BCL hall was renewed in 2016, Wei donated his talent and expertise to create the Donor Recognition Tree which is featured on the wall of the Community Living Room.

Wei Yew's career has given him and his wife Sheila opportunities to travel extensively. Wei's love of travel photography is legendary, and he uses his creative skills to compose each scene with careful consideration of light and colour. On April 21, Wei will share some of his favourite travel photos at our first Made in Belgravia session of 2023 – "Why We Travel" will be an adventure you won't want to miss!

View Wei's 40-Year Retrospective: www.weiyew.ca/work

#### Feature

#### MUFTY'S MUSINGS: MY MEMORIES OF HAWRELAK PARK

#### by Mufty Mathewson

I'm one of many Edmontonians who has enjoyed the last of the glorious winter days at Hawrelak Park. It is now closed for 3 years so the City can rehabilitate the utilities, facilities, open spaces paths and roads. I used my eyes and camera to capture memories to last me during the closure.

There is a beautiful panoramic vista before me. A rich deep layer of snow to the lake edge, perfect pale blue ice on the lake for skating and the three roofed building on the plaza across the lake with a fire burning in the new fireplace. The buildings welcome skaters with an indoor place to warm up and change into their skates. To the west, the lake is edged with green spruce and to the north, in the distance, tall apartments on the edge of the North Saskatchewan River in the background. The noon sun is shining while a water truck drives by on the south ice edge of the lake with jets of water spraying out. It leaves a wide track of dark blue ice behind it. I watch skaters of all kinds gliding by on the fresh ice.

A weeping birch tree by the lake edge stands tall, its white bark bright against the muted blue of the ice behind it. The tree's angular branches gracefully rise creating a round canopy that supports last year's slender weeping branches. I have photographed this lovely tree so many times in my years visiting this park. Sometimes with geese resting in its shade, sometimes with children feeding the ducks nearby, sometimes at night with the lights of Edmonton's skyline reflected in the lake behind.

Today, I also photographed another two of my favorite trees. One is on the north side of the 1st Picnic Site parking lot, its arms outstretched in snow creating a beautifully balanced image. The second, at the south end of the same parking lot, has fascinating bark patterns on the trunk. I'm afraid we will lose all three of these old trees that I shot today. The plan is to remove at least 220 trees during the renovation. The City says it will plant many new ones, but these old friends of mine will be missed. Will the park's remarkable spring-blossom trees also survive the makeover? I wonder too where the geese will go during the renos?

Will the City drain the lake first? And then remove the old weeping birches on the islands? There are two major islands in the lake, one at either end. They are covered with spruce, rocks and bushes – perfect places for geese to nest and raise their families.

There is a bronze sculpture at the entrance to the park. The young woman holding a baby up over her head is called "New Life, New Beginning," created to recognize the pioneer spirit that blossomed in Edmonton. The \$400,000 cost was a bequest in the will of Pearl Hawrelak Porter, wife of William Hawrelak.



I'd love to be a drone that prowls the sky over Hawrelak Park as she gets her new makeover. I want to ask the architects to be gentle and thoughtful with our Mother Earth. She will care for us and nourish our spirits, if we care for her. I long to be at the park re-opening in 3 years. It's a big wish as I'm 89 now and have lung cancer. I let the future go and focus on the skaters in front of me as they shift their body weight effortlessly side to side. A little boy skates urgently to keep up with a bigger brother. A loving young couple hold hands and skate in perfect synchronicity.

I will miss you Hawrelak Park, you bring me such peace.

#### Feature

#### A LOCAL GARDEN WITH GLOBAL IMPACT

#### by Margaret Milner

The volunteer gardeners at the Green & Gold Community Garden, on the University of Alberta South Campus, are making plans for our fifteenth gardening season! The garden is an initiative of the University's School of Public Health and Faculty of Agricultural, Life and Environmental Sciences. The garden is totally volunteer run and we have benefitted from the generosity of many supporters through donations.

The vegetables, herbs and flowers are "spray-free" (no pesticides or artificial fertilizers are used). Anyone is welcome to purchase their vegetables at the garden and all the money raised goes to the Tubahumurize Association. This non-profit organization in Rwanda provides socially and economically marginalized women with vocational training, counselling, life-skills coaching, health care education, and opportunities for sustainable income generating activities. Most individuals who benefit from Tubahumurize are genocide survivors and many are widows or orphans, HIV infected, and survivors of physical and sexual violence. To date, the garden has raised over \$450,000 for the Tubahumurize project (includes donations and garden/craft sales).

In recent years, we have been making the transition to alternative gardening methods to grow our vegetables, herbs and flowers. These include low-till gardening, creation of permanent beds with pathways to avoid compaction, use of cover crops, alternative mulching, composting and weed management techniques, and succession planting. The amendments we have made to our soil in recent years has improved the production and quality of our produce, created habitat for bees, worms and other beneficial insects, and reduced the human labour required to control unwanted weed production over more traditional gardening methods. This has freed up valuable time for our volunteers to learn about planting, managing crops, and focusing on community building activities in the garden.

We are now gearing up for the 2023 gardening season and are looking for new volunteers to join us – both novice and experienced gardeners are welcome!



If you are interested in being a volunteer gardener – or if you aren't interested in gardening but would like to help in other ways (distributing produce, promoting the garden, donating seeds or garden tools):

Email us at gggarden@ualberta.ca

To be alerted when produce from the garden is available this summer, email us at the above address with a request to be added to the list.

#### For more information:

- www.greengoldgarden.com
- http://rwandanwomencan.org/



W Q G P B H Q T L F J G N U V K A M I M E X B I C Y C L E J X P L E G A K P B A L M Y K Y R T L K T D L M V W W X X P H I Y W A I A K L A E A M B C A V G D Y Y N M B E Y R K P W T E E T S R G G O X R P D M L C R R B P O M R G R V G O A H H V M L R B U E O R P E I L N U A I O O I D Q I U O H R E E T L N U A I O O I D Q I U O H R E E T L N O U N B U C S N U O N S U L A M T L U I R A D D P S A I E T W P L D N B K W W Z P I L Y E W X E Y O O B C R D C X S H K B S L L X T M T L B W V E

#### Spring-like word search

Bloom **Sprout** Germinate Equinox Maypole Vernal Hatch Metamorphosis Walking Group Bicycle Robin Bud Verdant **Allergies** River valley Mud Playground Balmy





© 2019 Crayola. Serpentine Design©